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 The Canadian Pharmacy Practice Programme 
(CP3) is a bridging program for International 
Pharmacy Graduates (IPGs) offered by the Faculty of 
Pharmaceutical Sciences. CP3 is a relatively small 
program not well known within the Faculty which 
began 11 years ago and is now in its 22nd session. Its 
students are from all parts of the world and a typical 
class can resemble the United Nations.  

Faculty members have questioned why we offer a 
program which helps IPGs prepare for the Pharmacy 
profession in British Columbia while it is difficult for 
graduates of the undergraduate program to find 
employment. My response is that Canada is a nation 
of immigrants and IPGs are always going to be 
moving to Canada. It is our responsibility to ensure 
that they gain the skills and competencies needed to 
practice Pharmacy in Canada in a way that ensures the 
safety of the public. This is particularly important 
because in a majority of countries pharmacists do not 
have access to patient medical history. As a result, 
they do not have a record of a patient’s current 
medications to assess for drug therapy problems. In 
many countries a pharmacist receiving a prescription 
will dispense a sealed box of medication, return the 
prescription to the patient and not engage in any 
conversation except that of drug cost. The patient-
centered style of practice in Canada is a difficult 
cultural shift for many. 

CP3 was originally a voluntary program with two 
sessions per year with a maximum of 20 students per 
session. Since September 2014, the only way an IPG 
can complete the required 500-hour Structured 
Practical Training (SPT) for licensure is through the 
CP3 program. Sessions have increased to three per 
year with a maximum of 24 students per session. In 
2014, the ratio of IPGs to undergraduate pharmacists 
becoming licensed to practice in BC was 3:1 (1). The 
2015 numbers are forecast to be 1:1. 

To be eligible for CP3, an applicant must have had 
their initial Pharmacy degree evaluated by the 
Pharmacy Examining Board of Canada (PEBC), 
passed the Evaluating Examination, met the College 
of Pharmacists of BC (CPBC) English Language 

Proficiency requirements, and be pre-registered with 
CPBC. 

Program Structure 
The CP3 program is based on the Association of 

Faculties of Canada (AFPC) Educational Outcomes 
for First Professional Degree Programs in Canada, 
which is the same as the foundation of the Entry-to-
Practice degree. The goal is to educate Medication 
Therapy Experts: Care Provider, Communicator, 
Collaborator, Manager, Advocate, Scholar and 
Professional (2). CP3 activities are similar to those in 
the undergraduate program, with the addition of a 
strong cultural component. 

A CP3 session runs for 24 weeks: twelve weeks of 
classroom instruction and 12.5 weeks (500 hours) of 
SPT placement in a community pharmacy. The 
classroom component is divided into five modules: 
Therapeutics, Healthcare Systems Overview, 
Communications, Patient Dialogue Skills and 
Practice Skills Lab. Communication, in the general 
sense, is threaded throughout the curriculum because 
of the variations in English language skills among the 
students.   

Therapeutics begins with an introduction to the 
concepts of the Therapeutic Thought Process and 
Drug Therapy Problems, with an emphasis on 
preparing a care plan. Other topics include Drug 
Safety, Drug Interactions, Drug Hypersensitivity, 
Drugs in Pregnancy and Lactation, Geriatrics and 
Pediatrics, as well as medical conditions such as 
Asthma/COPD, Diabetes, Hypertension and 
Infectious Diseases. As a case study module, students 
have pre-readings to complete before each class and 
cases to evaluate and review for discussion purposes. 

Healthcare Systems Overview focuses on 
legislation and practice issues. There are five lectures 
on all legislation relevant to the practice of Pharmacy 
in BC, including PharmaNet and methadone 
dispensing. Other topics include Ethics, Third Party 
Insurance, Pharmacy Administration, SOAP Notes 
and Medication Reviews. 
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Communications has a strong cultural component 
in addition to its general focus on written and verbal 
communication. One area this module deals with is 
expectations in the Canadian workplace, including 
impacts of cultural diversity, mannerisms, 
communication styles and values. Extensive focus is 
placed on language so that IPGs can be effective 
communicators with a patient or a fellow health 
professional, such as a pharmacist or physician. 

Patient Dialogue Skills is a mix of tutorial and 
role-play sessions, with the latter being in an OSCE 
format. Teaching strategies in this course include 
videotaping of role-plays, Standardized Patients, 
feedback sessions and demonstrations. Students are 
required to prepare a care plan each week based on 
their individual patient encounters. 

Practice Skills Lab has a practical base, focusing 
on providing the skills and knowledge needed in 
community pharmacy, and is a mix of tutorial and lab 
activities. Students learn to read and interpret 
prescriptions, research and respond to drug 
information questions, deal with prescription errors, 
and receive telephoned prescriptions or drug 
information requests. Telephone activities are of 
particular importance due to the difficulties inherent 
in telephone conversations in a second (or third) 
language. 

These last two modules are comparable to the 
Integration Activities (previously CAPS and the Lab) 

in the undergraduate program, utilizing practicing 
pharmacists to provide relevant reinforcement of the 
practice issues brought out during the activities. 

CP3 is an intensive program and, during the 
classroom portion of the session, students are in class 
24 hours per week from Tuesday to Friday.  

Assessment 
Assessment occurs in the Patient Dialogue Skills 

and Practice Skills Lab modules but students are 
expected to integrate knowledge from other modules 
to complete their activities. Students must achieve an 
overall passing grade of 60% to participate in their 
SPT rotations.  Students must prepare a care plan 
every week, worth 35% of their total mark. Other 
assessed activities include Drug Information, problem 
prescriptions, calculations, prescription 
processing/counseling, telephone activities and 
OSCE-type role-plays. 
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